










we pay for than what we get free. A study of 
Society history seems to indicate that the Road 
Steward on the hoof, trekking from door to door, 
talking to people, handing over a Report or a 
Cockpit with a smile, is most likely to get a result, 
a subscription paid. Yes, it can he, and is, done by 
post in places, but there is no substitute for the 
friendly neighbour on the doorstep, your Road 
Steward representing the Society, interested to hear 
your views and ideas, part of a chain of 
communication extending from you to the Society 
and, when necessary, to the Council which controls 
much of your daily life . The Society depends upon 
its Road Stewards; it could not manage adequately 
without them. There are currently about 135 of 
them, including some couples, but more are still 
needed. All Stewards receive a copy of the monthly 
executive committee minutes, to keep them up to 
date, and they are welcome to discuss matters of 
concern with committee members at any time. 
Meetings are arranged twice yearly to enable them 
to meet and discuss points of mutual interest or 
concern. 

If you would like to join the throng, please contact 
the Membership Secretary, Keith Heselden, via PO 
Box 82, Chislehurst, Kent, BR7 5TT. If your road 
is a long one, consider the possibility of sharing the 
load with two or more friends, forming a team, each 
taking a section. You do not need to take on a 
whole road - any portion of it will be most useful. 
To convey a flavour of what the job entails, we 
cannot resist quoting the words of our late friend and 
former Treasurer, Norman Godfrey, who wrote the 
following piece entitled Membership, which appeared 
in the February 1990 Cockpit. 

, "Good morning! I am a neighbour. I live just 
down the road at number .. . I am hoping to interest 
you in the Chislehurst Society - do you know about 
it? Have you heard of it?" 
'That was my opening gambit when, in 1988, I was 
appointed Road Steward for Elmstead Lane. I found 
that I had no difficulty in recruiting many new 
members. Mind you, I made a rod for my own 
back, for I now have to deliver The Cockpit and 
collect subscriptions from 89 dwellings (195 
members). It's a very long road! However, I have 
made so many new friends - charming people - they 
call, or phone with their queries and it is a great 
pleasure to me to be of service to them. I 
recommend the job.' 

Current Stewards may like to be reminded that the 
next Road Stewards' meeting will be at the Age 
Concern Coffee Shop on Saturday, 19th November 
starting at 1O.30am. It will be an open forum, so 

please come along with your ideas and questions. 
And why not bring a friend, a potential new 
Steward? Coffee and tea are served, and if you 
haven't tried Brenda Calver's cakes, you haven't 
lived! See you there! 

The following roads still have no Road Steward: 

Beechcroft 
Beechwood Rise 
Elmstead A venue 
Hanover Drive 
Lower Camden (odd numbers) 
Oakdene Avenue (odd numbers) 
Stewart Close 
Wood Drive 
Windsor Close 
Yester Road, (even numbers only) 

We look forward to hearing from you. 

STRANGER IN TOWN! 

We hear that a male Sika deer has been seen in 
Christ Church churchyard in Lubbock Road. Eddie 
Williams of Willow Wildlife Rescue was called out 
to investigate by someone who thought that the 
animal looked to be in distress, and had possibly 
been injured, perhaps by a car. Eddie verified that 
the deer was not injured, and it moved away quite 
nimbly. He said that he had never seen one before, 
but more recently a Ranger in Scadbury Park 
contacted him with a sighting there, and a lady rang 
to say that she had seen the animal in Petts Wood, 
near the Keeper's cottage. There is also an 
unconfirmed rumour that a smaller deer has been 
seen, probably its mate. 

If Chislehurst has now become the home of a pair it 
behoves us all to drive carefully, particularly on 
Common roads: to have a fairly large animal 
suddenly bounding out of roadside cover is an 
alarming thought and could cause an accident. In 
areas where deer are established, road signs can be 
erected as a warning to drivers, but it is an open 
question whether the borough would be willing to 
erect such notices for a single animal or one pair. 
So please be careful when driving, particularly at 
dusk when Sika deer are most active. In case of 
accidents involving wild animals, ring the rescue 
mobile number to contact Eddie Williams: 07956 
472284. Readers may like to be reminded that a 
short article about the work of wildlife rescue and 
first -aid in Chislehurst appeared in the Spring copy 
of the Chislehurst Report earlier this year. 

This deer is of Asiatic origin, and for those with a 
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yen for details we append the following notes, with 
thanks to Richard Neville. 

The Sika deer. cervus nippon, was introduced to 
parks in the UK in 1860, but escapees have 
established themselves in our countryside. The 
Latin name reveals its Asiatic origin: the Japanese 
consider it to be sacred. Although widespread in 
Scotland and Ireland its population in England is 
patchy. It is a solitary animal, but during the mating 
season (August to October) the male makes a loud 
whistling call to attract females. (A sort of deer 
wolf-whistle?). It is 31 to 47 inches tall (80 to 
129cm) at shoulder height, with a reddish brown 
coat with white spots in summer. It has a short 
white tail and white rump. The male has four­
pointed antlers which are shed in April or May . 
These deer inhabit woodland and heathland, and feed 
mainly on grasses, sedges and heather, plus a little 
tree-bark and fungi, so Chislehurst should suit them 
very well. They are most active at dusk. They are 
not on the IUCN Red List of threatened species . 

References: website: 
www.bbc.co.uklnaturelwildfacts!factjiles 

BOOKS AND OTHER ITEMS CURRENTLY 
AVAILABLE FROM THE SOCIETY BY POST 

To order, write to The Chislehurst Society, PO Box 
82, Chislehurst, Kent, BR7 5TT, or leave a message 
on the Society Answerphone, (020)· 8467 0900. 
Please make cheques payable to The Chislehurst 
Society, and enclose an addressed envelope size A5 
= 9 x 6 'h inches or 23 x 16 cm. If two or more 
items are required please ensure that your envelope 
is large enough! N.B: Prices now include postage 
and packing for each item. 

Roy Hopper: Chislehurst - a Guide to some Heritage 
Buildings. 1996. £2.50. Relates to the twelve 
buildings open during Heritage Weekend that year. 

Roy Hopper: A Walk Along the Old Road from 
Sidcup to Chislehurst. 2004. £3.50. This is an 
enhanced version of the talk given at the Summer 
Social in 2003, and includes almost exactly the same 
illustrations, prepared from slides shown at that 
time. 

John Mercer: The French Imperial Family in 
Chislehurst. 2002. £3.00. Illustrated. Text of a 
talk given at a Chislehurst Society Social evening. 

Alice Sennett: Historical Walks Around Clzislehurst. 
1995. £3 .00. Illustrated, plus a map. A handy 
companion for walks. 

Heritage Map of Chislehurst. 1999. £3.50. 
Available flat or rolled in a tube. Features 24 
important sites in the area with very brief historical 
details. Size 30cm x 42cm or 12in x 16'/2in, finely 
drawn and coloured and ideal for framing. 

Society Bookmark. In dark green leather with gold 
lettering and Society logo. £1. 50 

Webb's History of Chislehurst. A Footnote. 

Please note that all copies of the reprint have now 
been sold and there is no immediate prospect of a 
further reprint. If you are seeking a copy please 
contact Roy Hopper via the Society PO Box number 
and your name will be added to the (at present very 
small) waiting list. If sufficient interest is generated 
it may be possible to negotiate further reprints. 

Other items of interest, available locally, relating 
to Chislehurst. Note that a few copies are still 
available from the Society. 

Arthur Battle: Edwardian Chislehurst. 1988, 
reprinted. £12.50. Illustrated. Obtainable in 
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Chislehurst at Paper Lane and the Post Office in 
High Street; the former Post Office on Belmont 
Parade; the Library; Michael Sim at Royal Parade. 

Jean Pailing: Frands Murray of Chislehurst. 2002. 
£10.00. This excellent biography of Chislehurst's 
leading 19th century Rector forms a valuable 
supplement to Webb's History, as well as standing 
alone in its own right. A full description was given 
in The Cockpit for Autumn 2002. Obtainable from 
the author at 9 Adcock Walk, Orpington, Kent, BR6 
9SY, Chislehurst Library and Ottakars in Bromley . 

Clifford Platt: In Trust for Chislehurst: an account 
of the Commons of Chislehurst and St Paul's Cray 
and the National Trust Lands adjoining. 1995, 2'd 
edition, abridged and revised. £2.50. Available 
from the Chislehurst & St Paul's Cray Commons 
Conservators' Office, The Old Fire Station, 
Hawkwood Lane, Chislehurst, Kent, BR75PW. 

Orpington District Archaeological Society. 
Scadbury Manor. 2003 edition. 80 pence . An 
abbreviated history of this important site, combining 

older published accounts and more recent discoveries 
from documentary and field archaeological research. 

Fuller archaeological reports on certain aspects of 
Scadbury Manor ·are available from ODAS direct. 
Consult their website at www.odas.org.uk for 
further details. 

New book available 

Cooling, Michael: Blooming Wonderful: a Personal 
History of Cooling's Nurseries. 2005, privately 
printed, £9.95 direct or £10.95 by post. This is at 
once an autobiography of a well-known local man, 
a short biography of his father, Arthur, and a fair 
slice of Chislehurst social and horticultural history, 
containing many useful ideas for the gardener. Mr 
Cooling is a lively speaker, as many readers will 
know, and the book itself makes for lively and 
entertaining reading. Copies are available from 
Cooling's Nurseries at Knockholt; the Chislehurst 
Society also holds a few copies, available via PO 
Box 82, at £10.95 including postage and packing. 
This would make an excellent Christmas present for 
a keen gardener. 

Can you help to identify this house? It stood in Lubbock Road and the photograph was taken shortly before 
demolition, probably at some time in the 1960s. Please contact the Society via PO Box 82 as usual 

The Cockpit is a Publication of the Chislehurst Society*. All material is copyright. 
For further information or to discuss any issues raised in The Cockpit, please write to 

The Editor PO Box 82, Chislehurst, Kent BR7 5TT - Tel: 020 8467 0900 
• Website: www.chislehurst-society .org.uk • E-mail: genesys@ntlworld.com 

' The Chislehurst Society, Registered Charity No. 298413 
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